Vermont Library Association

Annual Business Meeting

Sheraton Hotel, Burlington, VT

May 15, 2007

APPROVED MINUTES
The annual business meeting was called to order by VLA president Lisa von Kann, with approximately 60 persons present.
Lisa acknowledged the members of the VLA Board and the VLA representatives of the Conference Committee for their work over the past year. 

Minutes from the last annual meeting were corrected and approved after correction.

Treasurer’s report

Donna Edwards presented the treasurer’s report, distributed with the meeting agenda. 

· A question was asked about the apparent shortfall. There really isn’t one, the organization is not in the red. The treasurer’s report as presented includes only one of the organizations accounts, there are others. All account balances will be included in future reports. 

· A question was asked about the conference income. VLA received its share of the profit from three annual conferences in the past year. 

· A question was asked about auditing of VLA’s accounts. Edwards explained that although an official audit is not conducted annually, the tax accountant does look over the books. She will see about getting a letter certifying the books are in order.

· A question was asked about where the money for the lobbyist was coming from. The three-years-worth of conference profit is allowing us to pay the lobbyist.

· A question was asked about the increasing costs of technology for the conference—were there any provisions for the future? The conference is a joint venture of VLA and VEMA and there is an agreement between the organization regarding conference finances and consideration of increasing costs should originate with the joint conference committee.

· A question was asked about why the expenditures for the newsletter were so over budget last year—did the new electronic edition cause this expense? No, the electronic version of the newsletter did not cause the expense, but it is unclear what those expenses were; Donna will look this up. The membership did increase under Membership Chair Pat Mardeusz’s leadership, so there was an increased cost in the number of newsletters printed and mailed.

Election

Presidential candidates Marti Fisk and Judah Hamer were asked to talk briefly about themselves and why they wanted to be VLA President. There were no additional nominations for any of the open offices. Ballots were collected and counted by members of the Nominations and Elections Committee.

Academic librarian salary survey

Scott Shaffer of the Personnel Committee briefly went over the results of the academic librarian salary and benefit survey, conducted this year by the Personnel Committee [Attachment A].
State funding initiative

John Shullenberger, our lobbyist in Montpelier, spoke about Bill H.99 [Attachment B], which would authorize a study of state funding for public libraries. He related that he was told the supporting material and testimony before the legislative committees on this topic “was some of the best presented” on any issue. The testimony was “succinct” but “passionate.” Should the bill pass, a VLA committee will be set up to help produce evidence for the legislative study committee. John will give the committee “homework” to do over the summer and fall. 

Martin Hahn, new chair of the Government Relations Committee, said the committee is recruiting new members. He thanked Linda Wells for her leadership of the committee in the past years. Martin will post updates on the state funding issue to the VTLIBRARIES listserv. The committee’s report on Library Legislative Day, and a review of its activities during the past year were distributed [Attachment C].
Confidentiality statute

Trina Magi distributed a document entitled “Why we need a library confidentiality statute” [Attachment D]. A list of helpful online resources is also on the document. Trina encouraged those with questions to contact a member of the Intellectual Freedom Committee for assistance.

A question was asked about the statute covering municipal public libraries only; this is correct, incorporated libraries are not covered by the statute. 

A question was asked about whether the current or a future confidentiality statute would distinguish between paper and electronic records; the answer is no.
In answer to another question, Trina said a confidentiality statute would require that a court order be produced before any personal records be turned over. 

Bylaws revision

Teresa Faust reported that the Board had identified some parts of the VLA Constitution and Bylaws in need of revision. A document indicating the suggested changes was distributed to those in attendance [Attachment E] and is also on the VLA web site under Publications. Changes to the bylaws must be approved by the membership after a prescribed period of time for discussion of the changes. Teresa encouraged those with questions, comments, and suggestions about the bylaws changes to post these to the VTLIBRARIES listserv, or send them to incoming VLA President Barbara Doyle-Wilch. The vote on the bylaws changes is slated to take place during the next Annual Meeting, May 2008. 
A question was asked about the rationale for the changes. Teresa explained that the reasoning had been eliminated in the printing of the draft because of space, but that anyone wondering why a certain section of the bylaws had been targeted for change could pose that question to the listserv, or to Barbara, and the reasoning would be shared on the listserv.

Election results

Teresa reported that the election was close, and that there were several write-in votes. The winners of the election and the new officers of the VLA Board are: Judah Hamer, President-elect; Brenda Ellis, Secretary; Mary White, NELA Councilor.

New President

Barbara Doyle-Wilch announced that communication would be a focus for VLA in the next year, and she invited those interested to a meeting to be held in June. She acknowledged that all the VLA members had full-time jobs and other things to do in addition to any VLA duties, so “spreading the work out” is another goal for the coming year. Barbara pointed out that the current VLA Strategic Plan goes through the year 2009, but that it shouldn’t be ignored. 

Meeting adjourned.
Recorded by Teresa Faust, VLA Secretary, 2005-7.
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